
LIQUOR AND BEER MEETING 
LOCAL LICENSING AUTHORITY 

CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO 
MUNICIPAL HEARING ROOM, CITY HALL, 250 NORTH 5TH STREET 

 
MINUTES 

 
WEDNESDAY, MARCH 6, 2013, 2:00 P.M.  

 
 

HEARING OFFICER MICHAEL GRATTAN 

 
I. CALL TO ORDER  
 

The meeting convened at 2:00 p.m.  Those present were Hearing Officer Mike 
Grattan, City Attorney John Shaver, and Deputy City Clerk Debbie Kemp. 
 

II. APPLICATIONS TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSES 
 

1. Valero Diamond Metro, Inc. dba Diamond Shamrock Corner Store #4115, 599 
29 ½ Road, Grand Junction, CO 81504, 3.2% Beer Retail (Off Premises) 

 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 
 The application for renewal for Valero Diamond Metro, Inc. dba Diamond 

Shamrock Corner Store #4115 was found to be in order and approved. 
 
2. Blazin Wings, Inc. dba Buffalo Wild Wings, 2412 Highway 6 and 50, Grand 

Junction, CO 81505, Hotel and Restaurant 
 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 
 The application for renewal for Blazin Wings, Inc. dba Buffalo Wild Wings was 

found to be in order and approved. 
 
3. PAT Services, LLC dba The Park, 800 Mantlo Circle, Grand Junction, CO 

81501, 3.2% Beer (On/Off Premises) 
 
 Jack Sommers, Managing Member for PAT Services, LLC, was present. 
 
 Ms. Kemp reported that due to the seasonal operation for The Park, the Health 

Department will not be conducting an inspection until April 2013; however they 
have no objection to the renewal. 

 
 The application for renewal for PAT Services, LLC dba The Park, 800 Mantlo 

Circle was found to be in order and approved conditional on a satisfactory 
report from the Health Department. 

 
 



III. APPLICATION TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSE AND MODIFICATION 
OF PREMISES 

 
1. PAT Services, LLC dba The Rock, 2057 S. Broadway, Grand Junction, CO 

81507, Hotel and Restaurant with three optional premises 
 
 Removal of existing bar and construction of new 10’ x 11’ (approximately) 

horseshoe shaped bar to extend into current bar and restaurant area 
 
 Jack Sommers, Managing Member for PAT Services, LLC, was present. 
 
 Ms. Kemp reported that due to the seasonal operation for The Rock, the Health 

Department will not be conducting an inspection until April 2013; however they 
have no objection to the renewal of the liquor license.  The applicant needs to 
submit their remodel plans to the Health Department and a clearance must be 
obtained before the Health Department is alright with the modification of 
premises.  Ms. Kemp also read into the record the results of the petition the 
applicant provided to address the needs and desires of the neighborhood and 
the desires of the adult inhabitants along with a letter submitted by the applicant 
(see attached). 

 
 Hearing Officer Grattan asked Mr. Sommers for confirmation that the requested 

modification does not change the perimeter of the licensed premises; it is just 
an internal bar change.  Mr. Sommers confirmed that to be correct. 

 
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Sommers to describe the proposed 
modification.  Mr. Sommers said that the bar top is currently just a straight bar.  
The proposed modification is to construct a new horseshoe shaped bar.  It 
would go from having four bar stools to eight or nine bar stools, the seating 
arrangement will change but the capacity will remain about the same. 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Sommers if he has personal knowledge of the 
survey.  Mr. Sommers said yes.  He placed the survey forms in the golf shop 
and in the bar and restaurant.  When people came in for golf or the restaurant, 
they were asked to sign the survey forms.    They conducted the survey for 
seven days and the golf shop was only open for five of those days.  City 
Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Sommers if anyone showed opposition or had 
questions or comments regarding the survey that were not indicated in the 
results.  Mr. Sommers said he did not hear anybody say they did not agree with 
it, or refused to sign it.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Sommers if he believes 
the results that Ms. Kemp read were true and accurate.  Mr. Sommers said yes. 
 
No one was present in opposition to the application. 
 
Mr. Sommers stated that the modification will enhance the operation of the bar 
and restaurant and it won’t create a scenario of any liquor violation.   
 
Hearing Officer Grattan said that it was discussed and decided that to become 
a bit more customer friendly, for minor and immaterial modifications where the 
modification is more of an internal within the premises change versus an 



expansion or external change, a full survey process would not be required.  
However, the City is duty bound to address the reasonable requirements of the 
neighborhood and desires of the adult inhabitants as required by the State 
Statutes.  Hearing Officer Grattan said that the evidence presented on the 
proposed modification is sufficient for that purpose.  City Attorney Shaver 
concurred with Hearing Officer Grattan. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan stated that the proposed modification is not a material 
change and the survey as presented satisfied the requirements set forth in 
Regulation 47-302(b) and found the application for renewal and modification for 
PAT Services, LLC dba The Rock to be in order and approved subject to a 
satisfactory inspection and a clearance for the modification from the Health 
Department.  

 
IV. APPLICATION FOR NEW LICENSE – RESOLUTION AND FINDINGS AND 
 DECISION – This item was moved ahead on the agenda 
  
 1. Grand FJ Japanese Restaurant, Inc. dba Sushi & Rok, 707 Horizon Drive,  
  Grand Junction, CO 81506, Hotel and Restaurant 
 
  Mingkun Liu, 2819 Village Park Drive, Grand Junction, CO 81506 
 
  Mingkun Liu, President for Grand FJ Japanese Restaurant, Inc., was present. 
 

 Ms. Kemp advised that the address for this request was previously licensed 
which just recently expired, and the owner of the previous liquor license did not 
want to transfer it to this applicant.  Ms. Kemp reported that the Health 
Department will conduct a final inspection before the restaurant opens.  Ms. 
Kemp read the results of the survey that was conducted into the record (see 
attached).  

 
 Hearing Officer Grattan noted that there was no one in the audience in 

opposition to the issuance of the license. 
 
 City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Liu who conducted the survey.  Mr. Liu said that 

he and his wife conducted the survey.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Liu if 
they physically went door to door.  Mr. Liu said yes.  City Attorney Shaver asked 
Mr. Liu if believes what Ms. Kemp read into the record to be true and correct.  
Mr. Liu said yes. 

 
 City Attorney Shaver said that given the fact there is considerable evidence 

produced by the survey, there are no counterpetitions or opposition to the 
issuance of the license, and the fact that this was a long licensed establishment 
in the past, he recommended approval. 

 
 Hearing Officer Grattan agreed with City Attorney Shaver’s recommendation 

and found that the application for a new hotel and restaurant liquor license 
submitted by Grand FJ Japanese Restaurant, Inc. dba Sushi & Rok was in 
order and approved subject to the Health Department inspection.  The City 
Clerk’s office will prepare a resolution for Hearing Officer Grattan’s signature. 



V. APPLICATION FOR MODIFICATION OF PREMISES 
 

1. Grand Junction Regional Airport Authority dba Grand Junction Regional  
Airport Authority, 2828 Walker Field Dr., Suite 301, Grand Junction, CO 81506 
 
Expand into a larger portion of their already secured terminal building known as 
the upper and lower boarding area 
 
Amy Jordan, Deputy Director of Administration and oversees the Subway 
Restaurant at the airport, was present. 
 
Ms. Kemp read a letter from the application requesting that the survey process 
be waived into the record (see attached).  
 
Hearing Officer Grattan entered a document with additional information from the 
applicant into the record as Exhibit A (see attached). 

 
Hearing Officer Grattan said that even though the proposed modification may 
not affect the neighborhood because of the request being behind the airport’s 
secured area, the request is for a massive expansion which will affect all the 
users of the terminal.  His concern is that, with the entire secured area of the 
terminal licensed, there would be no area or opportunity for a customer to 
escape the consumption of alcoholic beverages. 
 
Discussion took place as to what method could be used to determine the 
desires of the adult inhabitants.  City Attorney Shaver advised that perhaps a 
similar survey to what the The Rock conducted for their modification request 
could be looked at for all of the airport facility. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked Ms. Jordan if she has evidence to present, other 
than the letter provided, to address the desires of the adult inhabitants.  Ms. 
Jordan said she does not.  Hearing Officer Grattan stated that he does need 
some evidence of that.  The other area he has concern about is that there is no 
excluded area. 
 
City Attorney Shaver said that a couple of other areas of concern would be the 
legal basis to expand the area, the supervision, and the assurance that 
someone that is not of lawful age won’t consume alcoholic beverages.   
 
Hearing Officer Grattan advised that he is open to an expansion of the 
premises, he is open to a mechanism to establish the desires of the adult 
inhabitants other than the full survey process, but not as it was presented. 
 
The application for modification of premises for Grand Junction Regional Airport 
Authority dba Grand Junction Regional Airport Authority was continued to the 
April 3, 2013 Liquor and Beer Meeting to allow for the applicant to resubmit a 
diagram for a permissible licensed premises and to provide evidence 
concerning the desires of the adult inhabitants. 



VI. OTHER BUSINESS 
 
 There was none. 

 
VII. ADJOURNMENT 
   
 The meeting was adjourned at 2:47 p.m. 
 
 
NEXT REGULAR MEETING – March 20, 2013 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 


